HISTORY OF THE HAWAII ROTARY YOUTH FOUNDATION
The Hawaii Rotary Youth Foundation, (HRYF) was founded by Maurice J. "Sully" Sullivan during his year as Rotary's District Governor in Hawaii, 1976-77.  It was Sully's  desire to assist Hawaii's high school graduates realize their potential by attending a college or university of their choice here in Hawaii or on the mainland United States.  He felt that HRYF could be the vehicle to teach our young people about the advantages of the free enterprise system, the basis of our democracy.

The Foundation was incorporated in the State of Hawaii as a non-profit on September 3, 1976, with “Sully” as its president until July 1, 1986, when he assumed the position of Chairman of the Board of Trustees.  Since then, six others have served as President.  Included in this number are three Past District Governors.

The activities of the Foundation are guided by the Charter of Incorporation and a set of By-Laws.  A membership meeting is convened in the second quarter of each calendar year with club representatives, officers and trustees in attendance.  Each club in the District may send a representative to the membership meeting after having paid annual dues of $100.00.  Reports on activities are presented and discussed.  The slate of new Officers and Trustees are presented along with the appropriation of funds for scholarships to be awarded in the fall of the year in which the meeting is held.

Officers of HRYF include the following who are all Trustees: Chairman, Vice Chairman, President, Vice President, three Assistant Vice-Presidents (Public Relations, Fundraising, and Scholarships), Secretary and Treasurer.  There are also five at large trustees and five District 5000 Governors. 

The first scholarship was granted in 1977 and since then through March 18, 2013, we have awarded 1,515 scholarships with a total value of $5,366,313.  This year 48 scholars received a total of $250,000.  In memory of “Sully”, who passed away on February 28, 1998, we have established a Maurice J. Sullivan Scholar Award.  Each year one outstanding student will receive this scholarship grant in the amount of $10,000.  In 2008, we also established the Joanna Lau Sullivan Scholar Award.  This $10,000 award is given to an outstanding student attending a 4-year college or university in Hawaii.  
Scholarship awards are $5,000 for graduating Hawaii high school seniors applying as a full-time student to an accredited four-year college or university in the United States to earn a baccalaureate degree.  Full-time shall be defined as a minimum of 12 credit hours per semester. They must be a U.S. citizen and legal resident of Hawaii. Ineligible are Rotarians or their spouses, children, grandchildren, stepchildren, brothers or sisters.   They may be used for educational expenses such as tuition, fees, books, supplies and related educational equipment.  These scholarships are non-transferable one-time grants that need not be repaid.

HRYF programs are financed by contributions from Rotarians, Rotary Clubs, individuals and various foundations.  HRYF has a permanent endowment fund which is managed by a professional investment firm.  Funds from investment income provide for scholarship purposes.  In July 1994, The Harry & Jeanette Weinberg Foundation favored HRYF with an endowment grant of $1,000,000 with which to expand our scholarship program.  The interest and earnings amount of our endowment fund and the Weinberg gift are used to fund our scholarships.  This assures us of having funds available for future awards and the preservation of the principal.  

Donations can be made through your Rotary Club representative or directly to HRYF, 3536 Harding Avenue, Honolulu, HI  96816.

HRYF maintains an office in the Foodland Building in Kaimuki.  The only paid individual is a part-time Admin. Assistant.  Phone/Fax 735-1073, email address hryf@hawaii.rr.com and website at www.hryf-d5000.org.
